

Washington Community Forestry Council Meeting
February 18, 2025
Conference Call- Teams

Members Attending: Jess Stone, Nadine Nabass, Jess Stone, Joanna Martin, Jasen Johns, Duane Job, Zandria Michaud, Mike Carey, Tim Kohlhauff, Adam Airoldi, Robert Phipps, Tristan Fields, Whitman Bouton, Ben Thompson, Colleen Adams-Schuppe, Lynn Suksdorf, Megan Dunn
Members Absent: Stephen Baker (USFS), Jessi Bloom, Margaret Brost, 
Guests: Julia Kast (DNR), Andy Tate (DNR), Zach Mellema (DNR), Will Rubin (DNR), Drew Lyons (DNR), Scott Chambers (DNR), Jen Watkins (DNR), Mike Sanborn (DNR), Daria Gosztyla (DNR), Nick Macriss (DNR), Ian Gray (City of Renton), Dave Upthegrove (DNR), Michael Kelly (DNR)
Meeting Convened: 10:00 AM
Welcome: Call to order. Roll was taken. Chair welcomed members and guests, round of introductions of new and returning council members.
Agenda: Motion to approve previous meetings minutes.  Tim Kohlhauff moved and Adam Airoldi seconded the motion. Unanimous approval.
Meeting Minutes: Motion to approve previous meetings minutes.  Jasen Johns moved and Tim Kohlhauff seconded the motion. Unanimous approval.
Equity Moment of Reflection
Joanna Martin provided the equity moment of reflection for this meeting, focusing on neurodiversity and communication/communication styles. She shared that ~80% of our population is neurotypical and ~20% is neurodivergent. Some of the features of neurodivergent communication she shared were directness, literal interpretation, sensory sensitivities, repetitive patterns, challenges with non-verbal cues, preference for written communication, difficulty with eye contact, need for clarify and structure, and variable processing time. 
Volunteer to provide equity moment for the upcoming meeting: Nadine Nabass
Commissioner of Public Lands, Dave Upthegrove
Commissioner Upthegrove introduced himself to the members of the council members. He expressed passion for everyone having access to nature, parks, green spaces and beyond. There is a lot of uncertainty around federal funding and passthrough dollars, but DNR will continue to lean on and work with local, state and national partners. 
Please note the Q & A responses below are a summary and paraphrasing of Commissioner Upthegrove’s responses, not direct quotes. 
Q: How will Washington DNR continue urban and community forestry work under an increasingly erratic federal leadership?
A: Don’t Panic. The core work of the agency will go on. Urban & Community Forestry could be a possible target because of the focus on equity but that isn’t known at this time. This year will likely be a challenging year for the budget at state and federal levels. 
Q: Will Washington DNR innovate in state housing initiatives by demonstrating how urban and community forestry can create high density, affordable, ruggedized and climate crisis resilient communities?
A: This is something we are already started on- through technical assistance, ordinance support, continuing to bring the best science & forestry knowledge forward will help communities. There is a lot of creative work in creating robust urban forests and housing density, but DNR will continue to keep it as a core goal in urban planning. 
Q: Do you have an approach to federal urban and community forestry data that are vulnerable to loss under the current administration but might be preserved by Washington DNR or other agencies? What would you seek to preserve, protect. And how can we help?
A: There is not a current plan, but they have been noticing that certain websites that provide data have been going offline- so this is a topic that needs to be looked at on a larger scale than UCF. 
Q: Will community wildfire resilience continue to be a priority and initiative of DNR? Does DNR expect to get funding from the federal government to support it? 
A: Yes, it will continue to be a priority, and we will keep momentum going on this initiative. 
Q: How should the WCFC proceed with DEI?
A: This is an evolving answer, but the core is that we do not abandon our values. 
Q: How should the WCFC continue to engage with Commissioner Upthegrove?
A: Connecting with Executive Assistant to schedule meetings if a topic comes up that should be brought to his personal attention. It will be important to create a relationship with policy director, deputy policy director, chief of staff, or external relations and consider inviting one of them to all meetings.  
BREAK (10 MINUTES)
USFS Update 
Stephen was unable to attend the meeting. Item is tabled until the April 2025 meeting.
Member Terms and Articles of Association
Ben walked through the status of the Articles of Association and member terms. Members are allowed to serve a three-year term from the date they were appointed. Occasionally people are unable to fulfil their first or second term, so someone would be appointed to finish an open position’s term, then start an official three-year term after the one they stepped into was completed. Historically the Council attributed terms to seats to ensure that roughly 1/3 of council membership would turn over annually, though according to the articles, the terms follow the people in the seats and not the seats alone. The recent revision to the Articles which adds flexibility to who can be appointed to what seat adds new challenges to managing council membership and annual member turnover rates. 
There will likely need to be some thought experiments or scenario creation to see how member turnover and recruitment could play out within the next few years. Lynn Suksdorf, Jess Stone, & Joanna Martin volunteered to help with looking at this review. If anyone else is interested, please send Jess Stone an email expressing interest. 
Council Elections and Committee Assignments, including new legislative committee
Current Nominations for Chair & Vice Chair
	CHAIR
Jess Stone
Ian Gray*

	VICE CHAIR
Lynn Suksdorf
Tim Kohlhauff


*Ian Gray has resigned from the Vice Chair position, withdrew from chair nomination and from the WCFC. 
Voting Results
Chair will be Jess Stone
Vice Chair will be Lynn Suksdorf
LUNCH BREAK (30 MINUTES)
2025 WCFC Meeting Dates
After being presented five potential scenarios, the council was able to determine the best days and times with each person missing minimal meetings. The following meetings were determined: 
· 4/9/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
· 6/2/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
· 9/16/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
· 11/5/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
Council Work Plan for 2025
Equity Subcommittee:
· Tim Kohlhauff (chair of subcommittee)
· Adam Airoldi
· Nadine Nadass
· Mike Carey
· Margaret Brost
· Whitman Bouton
Legislative Response Subcommittee:
· Jasen Johns
· Tristan Fields
· Mike Carey
Public Engagement and Networking: Continue working on this. 
Infrastructure Bill Funding Impacts/Potential: This will work its way onto the legislative response subcommittee. When there is something to review the council can provide comments on it. 
Evergreen Community Recognition Program: Council to continue to receive presentations on the program. Council can continue to provide feedback and help with outreach of the program to communities. 
Program Support: Placeholder in April meeting for discussion on working with the Commissioner. 
Hot Topics: 
· Additional discussion on DNR Wildfire and Utilities Task Force
· Jasen suggested the creation of a code/ordinance library + housing and urbanization 
· Jess to send out the Council Work Plan after edits completed
BREAK (5 MINUTES)
Spokane Workforce Development Project
Tim Kohlhauff presented on Natural Resource Apprenticeship Program (NRAP) with the Spokane Conservation District. NRAP is funded by $6 million Inflation Reduction Act Funds and is focused on workforce development. 
The Apprentice Program aims to recruit 18–25-year-olds living in underserved communities within Spokane County. They work for three consecutive summers while their tuition is paid for two years at Spokane Community College to earn an AAS in natural resources or horticulture. During the summer the apprentices would be exposed to planting, watering, pruning trees for Cool Canopy, nursery and greenhouse work, habitat restoration, cone collection, guest speakers, field trips, and landscape project installation. 
 The Cool Canopy Program aims to increase canopy coverage within Spokane County by planting 2,000 large caliper trees annually for five years.  
The program is led by Spokane Conservation District in partnership with Lands Council, Spokane Urban Forestry, PEI, Spokane Community College, and Spokane Neighborhood Action Programs. 
For any additional question contact Garth Davis at Garth@spokanecd.org
DNR UCF Program Update
Grants will likely not be announced until there is more clarity on what will happen with funding. There was a job posting for two Western WA technician positions open- both candidates that were offered positions and accepted- they will likely start beginning of March. The next position that will be posted is the Engagement Specialist (formerly the Outreach Specialist).
Two Bills going through the legislature- 
· House Bill 1254
· House Bill 1153
Ian Gray shared that Renton’s canopy cover went up 3%, he will likely be writing an updated article as follow up to canopy considerations. 
Next Meeting: April 9, 2025 (State Arbor Day) 
Meeting schedule for 2025: 
· 4/9/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
· 6/2/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
· 9/16/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
· 11/5/2025- 12:30pm-4:00pm
Adjourn:  2:03 PM 
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